THE TRANSITION OF WOMEN FROM THE CLASSROOM SETTING TO THE EDUCATIONAL ADMINISTRATION SETTING

By

Sarah A. Zachreson

JASON WARD, EdD, Faculty Mentor and Chair JACKSON "SKOT" BEAZLEY, EdD, Committee Member KARL MACK, EdD, Committee Member

Barbara Butts Williams, PhD, Dean, School of Education

A Dissertation Presented in Partial Fulfillment

Of the Requirements for the Degree

Doctor of Philosophy

Capella University

February 2011

UMI Number: 3444940

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



UMI 3444940 Copyright 2011 by ProQuest LLC. All rights reserved. This edition of the work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code.



ProQuest LLC 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106-1346 © Sarah Zachreson, 2011

Abstract

This qualitative case study examined the research exploring how female teachers had perceived their potential challenges in becoming a principal, and how those perceptions actually changed as they made the move from the classroom to the principal's office. The purpose of the study is to investigate how female administrative candidates assessed and better prepared themselves for future work environments. The study is based on data collected from two interviews, one with a superintendent from a traditional school and the other from an online principal. The results of the study indicate that the school administrators had developed an administrative plan that helped them facilitate better transitions from the classroom to the principal's office.

Dedication

This is dedicated to my family and friends who put up with me during my various stages of stress. Thanks for giving me the support that I needed to get through this.

Acknowledgments

I would like to acknowledge my mentor, Dr. Jason Ward, and committee members for guiding me through the process of writing this dissertation. Also acknowledged are Capella University and the female principals who helped with the study.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements		iv	
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION			
]	Introduction to the Study	1	
]	Background of the Study	2	
Ś	Statement of the Problem	4	
]	Purpose of Study	5	
]	Rationale	5	
]	Research Questions	6	
]	Nature of Study	6	
S	Significance of Study	7	
]	Definition of Terms	7	
1	Assumptions and Limitations	9	
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW			
]	Introduction	11	
r	Theoretical Framework	12	
	Strategies, Skills, and Leadership Styles of Effective Administrators	15	
]	Role Conflict	17	
]	Role Commitment	17	
-	Transformational Leadership	18	
-	Transactional Leadership	18	
]	Effective Mentoring of Administrators	22	

Socialization of Administrators	32		
Transitioning From the Classroom to Administration	35		
Female Perceptions of Leadership	38		
Summary	39		
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY			
Introduction	41		
Statement of Problem	41		
Purpose of Study	42		
Research Questions	42		
Research Design	41		
Panel of Experts	42		
Sampling Design	42		
Individual Participants	43		
Interview	43		
Validity	43		
Data Collection	43		
Data Collection Procedures	44		
Ethical Considerations	44		
Limitations	45		
Summary	45		
CHAPTER 4: DATA COLLECTION			
Data Collection	46		
Properties and Categories	46		

	Legend of Categories	47	
	Data Analysis	48	
	Analysis of Category One	51	
	Analysis of Category Three	51	
	Analysis of Category Two	53	
	Analysis of Category Three	53	
	Analysis of Category Three	55	
	Analysis of Category Four	56	
	Analysis of Category Four	57	
	Summary	57	
CHAPTER 5: RESULTS, CONCLUSIONS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS			
	Findings	59	
	Participants	60	
	The Nature of the Experience of Female Administrators	60	
	The Societal Constructions	60	
	Administrative Preparation Programs	61	
	Recommendations for Further Research	62	
	Women of Diverse Backgrounds	63	
	Varied District Contexts	64	
	Summary	65	
	REFERENCES	67	
	APPENDIX IINTERVIEW QUESTIONS	72	

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Introduction to the Study

Although education has traditionally been a female profession, this may be because it has historically been one of the few occupations open to women. It was also believed that, traditionally, education was a female profession that was often considered temporary. But despite the large numbers of women filling classroom and school administrator jobs, far fewer women than men consider the possibility of becoming school-based leaders (Eagly, 2001).

According to many researchers, some women who do make the move from the classroom to school administration have reported difficulties in their transition. The barriers reported by these women include, enduring colleagues' negative attitudes towards women, socialization patterns, and some women's own low levels of aspiration. In addition, increased governmental demands for school accountability and increased competitiveness within a district serve to put extra stress on principals, all factors which may keep women from becoming school leaders. Yet, as Harris (Harris, Ballanger, & Growe, 2004) has pointed out, the principalship is a key position in any school district and many women have proven themselves to have both the skills and motivation to lead. Therefore, helping more women enter the echelons of school administration and to fill positions of leadership should be a priority for anyone interested in a more genderbalanced improved public education system.

This study focused on two female administrators and their experiences as school leaders. Specifically, the study examined the experiences of female administrators in a male-dominated arena (Browne-Ferrigno & Muth, 2006). It also explored how these female administrators perceive the notion of school leadership. According to Browne-Ferrigno and Muth (2006),

women principals also stated that they often find themselves struggling with feelings of isolation, time management problems, and other issues that can arise. Browne and Muth goes on to note that, given these ever-changing contexts and ambiguous environments, there has never been a greater need for school leaders to obtain the necessary skills to help sustain their administration long enough to make a difference in the schools they serve.

Background of the Study

As Eagly and Johannes-Schmidt (2001) have suggested, within the educational arena there is an absence of equal female representation in school administration. Even though women constitute 75% of the teaching workforce in the United States, they represent less than 35% of all principalships (Eagly & Johannes-Schmidt, 2001). Nonetheless, available statistics suggest that although women have gained a larger share of school administrative jobs in recent years, they still lag behind in relation to their male counterparts. In fact, according to the American Association of School Administrators (2004), about 13% of the superintendents are women, up 6.6% from 1992. In Michigan the hiring of women administrators increased 12% in 2004 (Michigan Tech hiring guide). However, in the Michigan study, both male and female teachers reported that they would prefer to work with male administrators. In his 1993 study, Gill also suggested that hiring officials believe the public does not always approve of women who go into administration. In addition, Montgomery and Growe (2003) asserted that the ever-changing bureaucratic dynamics of schools can have an effect on school leadership. While Montgomery and Growe's research showed that academics should be at the forefront of a school's mission, often academics come second to other demands, such as paperwork, discipline issues, building safety, parental concerns, and student needs (Montgomery & Growe, 2003). Another reason for the lower numbers of women who transition from the classroom to administration is that they

wage internal warfare as they try to retain their essential female identity while gaining access to the administrator group in their districts.

In other words, female administrators wish to maintain the attitude and behaviors that identify them with other women; however, during the transition to managerial positions, some women have difficulty balancing their feminine identity with a hard-nosed professionalism (Browne-Ferrigno, 2003). Many researchers have explored this idea of the "traditional" female role while examining why the majority of women occupy low-ranking positions in education (Hoff & Mitchell, 2008). In general, they have concluded that society has conditioned both men and women to believe that women are not as capable of holding leadership position as men, a conditioning that begins in early childhood and goes on to influence the career patterns of both women and men later in life (Hoff & Mitchell, 2008).

Yet becoming a school principal, according to Browne-Ferrigno (2003), is a transformative process and a predictable career pattern for many individuals within the field of education who seek greater responsibility and organizational mobility, and so, logically it would be expected that women would wish to move up the career ladder. Browne-Ferrigno theorize that changing educational careers requires an individual to relinquish the comfort and confidence of a known role – such as being a teacher - to experience the discomfort and uncertainty of a new, unknown role – such as being a principal. This transition from teaching to leading might be made easier with a careful course of instruction, through classroom learning activities and skill development, in which qualified professionals guide the prospective principals (Browne-Ferrigno, 2003). By setting up such training organizations, a teacher could then become a principal when she is able to work closely with a mentor in order to develop her personal and professional capabilities. Such mentoring programs may be one of the best solutions to help

women teachers become principals. As Sherman (2005) noted, high-stakes accountability initiatives—such as those from the federal government—mean school administrators are under more stress than ever before. As these and other pressures continue to tax principals, school districts nationwide have responded to these challenges by implementing leadership programs. These mentoring programs are planned interventions designed by districts to ensure that they have a pool of administrative applicants who are ready to enter leadership positions (Sherman, 2005). These stand-alone, district-based programs also help prepare teacher leaders to take on administrative roles by offering them leadership training in areas such as school law, supervision and evaluation, and curriculum development. Moreover, Sherman (2005) added, that depending on the district, some participants should be offered administrative internships and opportunities to obtain administrative licensure through programs at local universities.

Even after female teachers have successfully transitioned to administrative roles, more must be done to keep them in these jobs. Funk (2004) stated that new administrators often find themselves struggling with feelings of isolation, time management problems, and other issues that can arise. They go on to note that, given the ever-changing governmental contexts and ambiguous environments within districts, there has never been a greater need for school leaders to obtain the necessary skills to help sustain their administration long enough to make a difference in the schools they serve (Funk, 2004).

Statement of the Problem

It is not known how and to what extent female teachers perceives the potential challenges of becoming a principal, nor how these perceptions change as they make the move from the classroom to the principal's office. This transition from being a teacher to becoming an educational leader requires a careful balance of knowledge development through classroom

learning activities and skill development that is guided by qualified professionals (Browne-Ferrigno, 2003). School districts and aspiring administrators need to better understand the entire process of role socialization within the present educational context. By better understanding what skills are needed, women will be more prepared to effectively run a school.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study is to identify the nature of two female school administrators' leadership experiences. This study examined how they perceived school leadership as they function within a school based setting. By exploring these two female administrators' leadership experiences, the study has addressed what criterion is needed by other women who wish to become successful school leaders.

This study also looked at women who have obtained leadership positions in the traditional school setting, as well as in an online environment. The data that was collected through interviews and was provided additional perspectives to the culture and times in which these women served as school-based leaders

Rationale

The transitional period for any principal is integral to determining her initial success as a leader; therefore it is vital that administrators and policymakers implement current research to develop mentoring and assistance programs. This study has defined how the subjects' perceived challenges and barriers during the transitional period and how those perceptions were altered as they left teaching to become principals.

The rationale for this study is also supported by the research literature, which suggests that various factors such as faculty support and opportunities played an important role in the academic achievement of these two women and their individual leadership style. According to

Christenson (2004), teachers and leaders have psychological barriers that can impede them from developing a quality leadership style. For this type of relationship to be established within the school or district setting, other female administrators need to establish and develop programs that will help in her transitions from the classroom to administration.

Research Questions

The aim of the study is to gather data in order to answer the following research questions:

- 1. What challenges and barriers do women teachers face in their journey to becoming effective school-based leaders?
- 2. How do women principals perceive their overall leadership experiences within their districts?
- 3. How do female leaders' individual perceptions of their job change during the transition from being a teacher to becoming a school-based administrator?
- 4. What is the nature of the leadership experience of female school administrators?

Nature of Study

After evaluating different research methods, it was determined that a case study method would provide the best results for fulfilling this paper's goals. This qualitative method of sampling was utilized to gather the information from two female administrators—one superintendent and one principal—whose administrative experiences range from the traditional to the online setting. In addition, the qualitative data obtained through structured interviews has provided additional depth and specific perspectives from female administrators who have gone through the transitional process. Like in similar studies, the goal of this case study is to examine variables, thereby providing greater understanding of the specific characteristics and circumstances of the subjects who are being evaluated.

Significance of Study

A new female principal's transitional period is essential to her initial success, since what occurs during the first year of principalship may exert a major influence on her subsequent performance (Cabillo, 2003). Therefore, one goal of this dissertation is to increase awareness of the crucial transitional period when women are moving from the classroom to becoming school principals. Additionally, the study will discover how and to what extent female principals perceive that their own attributes, including personality, influence their personal successes as school-based leaders.

To date, it is not known how successful principals navigate their first year or how they interpret their own experiences (Sherman, 2005). It is imperative that new principals learn what skills are necessary to succeed as a leader in today's schools. Female principals should also know how to navigate the transitional period they will face, and districts must understand how to support these new women leaders. It is hoped that this research has provided an opportunity to learn from the experiences of other female principals who have successfully navigated the transitional phase of a new leadership position.

This research will present a different perspective about culture and education. It will also provide an opportunity for others who might be interested in this area to pursue further research that may validate the need for changes in education related to culture. Through teacher and parent education, this research may also promote a more collective learning environment where all staff members, as well as parents, are involved in the school community. This would ultimately affect academic and social areas related curriculum and assessment.

Definition of Terms

The following terms are used operationally in this study.

Attachment: Refers to the particular aspects that individuals bring to their role, such as an awareness of their competence or self-worth. Individuals are 'attached' to a role because it enhances their sense of self (Loder & Spillane, 2005).

Barriers: These are blockages or limited opportunities that prevent advancement to higher levels of leadership.

Experienced new principal: This is a woman who is entering a new principalship but who has spent at least one year as principal at a different school (Rodman, 1987).

Inter-role conflict: Role conflicts generally arise when commitment and attachment to roles do not match up. For example, individuals who transition from teaching to administration may find that the commitments associated with administration are incongruent with their attachment to teaching (Loder & Spillane, 2005).

Leadership: This is the guiding vision, passion and integrity used to manage a school staff. In this study, the term "leadership" encompasses the guiding practices utilized by female principals, including envisioning, driving and organizing their campuses for achievement (Crow, 2006).

Leadership mentoring: This is the formal and informal social construction of professional performance expectations, developed through purposeful interactions between aspiring and practicing principals in the context of authentic practice. This interactive mentoring develops collegial relationships, fosters reciprocal learning between expert and novice, expands leadership capacity, and creates a community of practice in which steadily improving role performance is the ultimate goal (Loder & Spillane, 2005).

Leadership style: The leadership style of the principal is how she uses her leadership role, and is based upon her response to specific situations.

Mentor: This person personally oversees, directs and guides the professional development and career of another person.

Role: The perception of role is essential in understanding professional transitions, because transitions are constituted by changes in roles. People typically occupy multiple roles in family and work, and each of these roles entails rights, duties, and constituencies (Loder& Spillane, 2005).

Situated learning: Sometimes called supervised clinical practice or social practice, this is a well-accepted preparation technique for many professions. Situated learning involves the 'embodied, delicate, active, social, negotiated, complex process of participation' in a community of practice. As a strategy for preparing future principals, situated leaning places aspiring school leaders in authentic situations, under the guidance of leadership mentors, where they can apply theories, procedures and skills in classroom settings. (Loder & Spillane, 2005).

Socialization: The process by which an individual trains or adapts to a particular social *or* cultural environment.

Transition: The new principal becomes comfortable with his or her surroundings during this time. The period of time required for a transition varies between individuals. However, for the purpose this study, a transition refers to one school year (Eckman, 2004).

Assumptions and Limitations

The case study method examined the personal experiences of two female administrators. This study will not presume to speak for all women and will not make generalized interpretations. Nevertheless, to clarify the research focus specifically surrounding the construct

of gender, this study focused on female administrators within the two represented school districts. Two experienced female administrators were interviewed, in order to understand their perspectives of the current administrative practices that their districts use.

It is assumed that the participants in the study responded to the interview questions in an honest fashion and that they spoke openly about the challenges and barriers they faced as they became administrators. The researcher also assumes that the sample was representative of the population of female administrators. It was also assumed that both participants were willing to participate in the study and is qualified to hold their positions.

Some of the limitations of this study are related to the qualitative methods employed. For example, the results obtained through the qualitative segments of the study may not be generalizable due to the number of participants included in the study. Also, conducting the study over a longer period of time would have allowed for more comprehensive results, such as being able to examine the benefits and/or drawbacks of being a female administrator. Finally, the interview responses and researcher involvement might also produce a bias in the findings.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

Introduction

Although teaching is one of the most traversed pathways to the principalship, researchers have paid little attention to the interrelationship between the roles of teacher and administrator, particularly the structural constraints attendant in the transition from being a teacher to an administrator. The transition from teaching to administration can be a stressful and discordant time for women administrators who have spent long tenures as teachers and who value the intrinsic rewards of the teaching profession (Loder & Spillane, 2005). Given that women are more likely than men to transition directly from teaching to the principalship, as well as to spend longer tenures as teachers before making their transitions, this role transition may require time so that they can become familiar with and comfortable in this position.

For those teachers who continually seek greater responsibility and organizational mobility, becoming a school principal is both a career step and a role transformation into new professional responsibilities (Browne-Ferrigno & Muth, 2006). Changing one's career orientation from teaching to administration requires socialization into a new community of practice, as well as assumption of a new role identity. This process can be greatly enhanced through field-based learning or internships guided by qualified professionals, and by focused mentoring by veteran practitioners, according to Browne-Ferrigno and Muth (2006).

Although attitudinal barriers exist, several research studies point out that female administrators are just as capable as are their male counterparts. Smith and Hale identified the advantages of women in school administration. According to Smith and Hale, women principals have a greater knowledge of and concern for instructional supervision. Also in their research, the

students' academic performance and teachers' professional performance rated higher under women principals, and several supervisors and teachers preferred the decision-making and problem-solving behaviors of women (Smith & Hale, 2002). Finally, women principals placed more importance on the technical skills and organizational responsibility of teachers as a criterion of evaluation than did male principals.

Even though women constitute 75% of the teaching workforce in the United States, they represent less than 35% of all principalships (Loder, 2005). However, the field of school administration is only getting larger. In 2007 the U.S. Department of Labor estimated that 40% of the nation's 93,200 principals are nearing retirement and that those retirements will increase the demand for new principals from 10% to 20 % by 2014. Many school districts across the country have reported severe shortages in the labor pool for K-12 principal positions, with potential candidates citing low pay, job stress and burdensome time commitments as major factors for not applying for leadership positions (Loder, 2005). In spite of this, there is promising news that women's enrollment in educational administration programs have increased so that, as mentioned earlier, women students now outnumber men (Loder, 2005). These trends point to the need for scholars and policymakers to gain a better understanding of the interpersonal, intrapersonal, and external structural constraints associated with women's transition to the principalship.

Theoretical Framework

Many professors in educational administration perceive that developing the leadership knowledge and skills of teachers is worth the effort, given the perspective that teachers can positively influence their schools. However, when approximately half the graduates of principal preparation programs nationally fail to seek or assume the position for which they were

professionally trained, the field as a whole should be concerned (Browne-Ferrigno, 2006). Furthermore, developing specialized programs in colleges and universities can help prepare teacher leaders to be more productive and therefore less costly to school districts.

Hackney's research reveals that female administrators lead quite differently from males and that they are gaining some ground in administrative positions and power. But it also shows that many have not been able to make their intended leadership impact because of barriers that keep them from being selected for key leadership roles. Yet women with new leadership styles are desperately needed for successful school reform efforts because of their unique communicative and integrative styles (Funk, 2004). According to Funk, schools and school districts could utilize the unique strengths of women administrators, such as their collaborative and transformation leadership style with a focus on curriculum, instruction and empowerment, to ensure successful changes in education. At this point in time, however, women continue to be underutilized by school boards and superintendents who do not take advantage of the talents of their aspiring and practicing female school leaders to make a real difference in the quality of schooling in our nation (Funk, 2004).

In their research, LaPointe and Myerson show that women administrators tend to have a stronger orientation towards teaching than matters concerning instructional leadership. Female principals generally interact more frequently with students and teachers than do men, and they adapt an egalitarian approach to leadership (Loder & Spillane, 2005). Yet this could also work against new principals as they begin to lead their former teaching colleagues. This is not only the case here in America, states Loder, but also internationally. For example, a study of Israeli women principals shows that women who become principals at the same school where they were once teachers are especially vulnerable to role conflict because of their close ties to teacher

colleagues (Loder & Spillane, 2005). Role stereotypes also affect female school administrators around the world. A 2001 study of female secondary school head teachers in England and Wales indicated that their progression to school leadership was hindered by the common stereotype that women are 'primarily bound up with home, children, and domesticity, and that they will naturally take on a caring or pastoral role in school,' a perception that often translates professionally into teaching (Whitaker & Lane, 1990).

Eagly and Johannsen-Schmidt have identified three reasons for why women are not well represented in administration in comparable numbers to male principals who are also former teachers (Eagly & Johannsen-Schmidt, 2001). The first is the degree of compatibility between the women's career orientation and the demands of the position she holds. This factor describes the extent to which a woman's perceptions of herself are constrained by cultural stereotypes of female behavior. The second barrier is a result of the formal and informal filtering system that organizations use to train and test the suitability of an aspirant for a particular position and that control upward mobility. While some women apparently negotiate the barriers successfully, studies show that, overall, women have less access to informal experiences and socialization processes that facilitate movement through the barriers. The third factor, organizational fit, emerges naturally from the other two. It refers to the congruence between an individual and how the individual reacts in a specific role (Lynch, 1990). Because organizational cultures vary, the ideal administrator in one school or school system may not be the same as that in another. While the structures and attitudes that support male dominance in school administration prevail nationwide, individual schools or school systems may be more or less receptive to the advancement of women.

By studying these three strands of research, and some critical advancement factors that they highlight, districts and superintendents can begin to design new approaches to female advancement. The traditional approach to battling gender-based job discrimination has been affirmative action programs and legal challenges. According to Lynch, a more appropriate approach is emphasizing mentoring (1990). Women administrators often feel they have an extra responsibility to other women who aspire to administration. Yet although female-to-female mentoring is a valuable component of the total approach to female administrative advancement, there are inherent problems with relying solely on this tactic. In 1990, Lynch found that there were inadequate numbers and not enough distribution of female administrators to provide quality mentoring to all female administration aspirants. Secondly, depending on the female-to-female mentoring model, Lynch stated, results in the development of a parallel network for women that does not sufficiently erode the structural barriers and cultural attitude that supports male dominance in school administration.

In the ever increasing accountability in schools it is causing a shift in the leadership models for which principals are being prepared. Within the context of an increased national and local focus on improving school performance and student achievement; there has been a greater emphasis on the role of the school principal as the primary lever (Barber & Myerson, 2007). High-performing schools are often characterized by strong instructional practices and the capacity to improve student learning. However, school leaders need to be more adept in engaging the teachers, and improve the school conditions and other contextual factors.

Strategies, Skills and Leadership Styles of Effective Administration

In the past few years, the focus of the school administrator has shifted from one of management and administration to one that is focused on instruction (Barber, 2007). This has

been reflected in the current expectations of how principals need to be more involved with teachers and the necessary improvements in instruction and curriculum. According to Barber and Meyerson (2007), such principals are able to demonstrate attention to vision building that is developed. All this requires the principal to learn a new and different skill and knowledge base then has been previously required.

Sherman noted that there are many strategies for improving a stand-alone aspiring leaders program in the district where female administrators were interviewed, and this model can be extended to similar programs (Sherman, 2005). First, a more in-depth description of college leadership programs should be provided to eliminate any confusion, clearly stating its purpose and benefits to interested prospective participants, as well as information on how to enter the program. Second, it is crucial that a separate induction program for new administrators be created, so that the purpose of the program for aspiring administrators is not compromised. Third, the district should consider establishing a formal method for specifically recruiting women and minorities into the program, including a selection process that deliberately seeks out those different from the "referent" group. Fourth, interview data makes it clear that program participant's value increased opportunities for networking and discussion between other aspiring administrators, as well as with current leaders in the district (Sherman, 2005).

While the numbers of women in school administrative positions are increasing, the challenges that can present problems for women appointed to these traditional male roles can be many (Smith & Hale, 2002). Among these challenges that female school administrators face in today's educational settings are very different expectations from those who they work with, and the changing school environment. For example, students often tend to view the female administrators as easier to manipulate than their male counterparts. Women tend to value ideas

based on their culture, racial, and moral beliefs, while balking the ideas that are valued by society (Smith & Hale, 2002).

Role Conflict

Role conflict occurs as individuals attempt to balance their family and home roles with their professional roles. Eckman (2004) indicated that dual-earner families or single-parent families are working longer hours than ever and feeling more conflicted. Some studies have found some working women experience mental health issues as they struggle to balance their family needs with the demands of their jobs (Eckman, 2004). Female principals were twice as likely as men to mention the enormity of their workload and the difficulty of "balancing everything." Several other researchers found that, although conflicts between the demands of work and family affect both men and women, women experience greater work-family conflict than do men. More reasonable parameters must be developed for the role of the principal, so that high school principals, regardless of gender, can better manage the simultaneous demands of their professional and personal lives (Eckman, 2004).

Role Commitment

Researchers have also examined the effect of role commitment, defined as the way individuals prioritize conflicting demands of work and relationship, on educational administrators. One study that included two female and forty-eight male high school principals found that a majority of the principals felt their role commitment as high school principals had taken a toll on their families. Eckman (2004) has argued that the myth of the "super principal" has created such unreasonably high expectations for the role that it has become difficult for principals to maintain a balance between the commitment of their professional and personal lives.

Transformational Leadership

According to Gordon, several studies investigated the differences between the leadership styles of men and women. The first type of leadership is transformational leadership. Transformational leadership occurs when a leader engages with a follower in such a way that both parties are raised to higher levels of motivation and morality with a common purpose (Maher, 2007). Transformational leadership has been conceptualized as a leadership style that raises awareness about the importance and value of designated outcomes and promotes development and vision for everyone involved. Transformational leader's exhibit charisma, use examples to focus employee efforts, and treat followers differently but equally, based on follower needs.

Transactional Leadership

The second type of leadership is the transactional leadership style. Transactional leadership, by contrast, is a set of leadership behaviors that tends to emphasize the exchanges or bargains between manager and follower. It focuses on how the current needs of subordinates can be fulfilled. These exchanges can be economic, political or psychological in nature. The primary characteristic that distinguishes transactional from transformational leadership is that there is no lasting purpose that holds the leaders and followers together (Maher, 2007). Transactional behaviors can include contingent rewards, which involve an interaction between leader and subordinate based on the exchange of resources. Many leaders engage in both transactional and transformational leadership behaviors, but do so in differing amounts. Transformational and transactional leadership are viewed as ways to augment the traditionally researched leadership styles of initiating structure and consideration within an organization.

According to Chugh and Shagal (2007), certain studies found that female leaders use words such as 'term-based,' 'involved,' 'participation,' or 'participative' to describe what they see as unique leadership traits of women. Another interesting finding in Chugh and Shagal, congruent with theories on female power bases, is that women do not refer to their own position in the organization or school as a platform for influence, indicating that they do use coercive power. In addition, women leaders tend to build relationships with their employees that are based on trust and respect, which is part of their overall leadership style (Chugh & Shagal, 2007).

In order to create an environment conducive to change, Beyer and Ruhl–Smith (1998) research indicated that a leadership style different from the traditional perspectives must be initiated. For example, the leader of a school in the process of restructuring should examine problems collaboratively with faculty, staff and community; the leader empowers others to seek solutions to problems while he or she exhibits creativity and vision. These efforts are attempts to develop trust throughout the school setting and to serve as a catalyst for successful school restructuring (Beyer & Ruhl-Smith, 1998). They also offer a framework for helping a leader develop the attributes necessary for schools of the future.

In addition, all principals—including female principals—must learn to collaborate with the outside community. Encouraging faculty, staff and students to work together is just the beginning of collaboration. Schools must begin to work more effectively with parents, the business community, universities and the wider educational profession (Beyer & Ruhl-Smith, 1998). Since the improvement programs initiated by a district are often influenced or mandated by the external environment, insight and ideas provided by local groups are essential to understanding, addressing and supporting programs that will serve student needs. Emphasis should be placed on the development of educational programs that reflect community values and

that are, in turn, supported by the local community, which can make a difference in the relationship of the student to the school. Ultimately, this impacts all student achievement and, by association, the principal (Beyer & Ruhl-Smith, 1998).

In designing a school focused on learning for students and the school community, it becomes necessary for schools to build bridges with groups outside the immediate school district. These constituencies express concerns and needs regarding the school setting and so collaboration is a way to address these needs. Collaboration opens the door to additional ideas and support that may be necessary while working towards the improvement of student learning. This support might come in the form of partnerships with university personnel; through parental involvement in school governance; through professional development on behalf of regional labs or the business community; or through state involvement, either because of deregulation or through waivers that offer schools and districts the opportunity to experiment. These factors have contributed to specific success stories of internal and external constituencies that are working together to promote quality learning (Beyer & Ruhl-Smith, 1998).

Moreover, Blasé and Blasé's (1999) body of research on effective schools consistently points to the importance of responsible, assertive and visible in-school leadership when it comes to school success. This is one reason why effective school research relies so heavily on the notion of effective leadership development (Blasé & Blasé, 1999). Researchers such as Blasé and Blasé recognize that today's educational leaders must possess knowledge, skills, attitudes, and behaviors that they cannot develop through traditional educational administration curricula. Improving school leadership means finding creative ways to enhance the success of aspiring school leaders and to reform the means by which they are prepared, inducted and supported in their professional work (Casavant & Cherkowski, 2001).

Research by Whitaker and Lane (1990), has suggested that educational administrators must focus on maximizing productivity and the morale of the organization. A successful administrator, they say, helps members of the organization determine what should be done, as well as how it should be done (Whitaker & Lane, 1990). When an administrator or policymaking body wants to bring about change in others, the major strategy should be to set goals via a planning process (Manatt, 1981). In order to sustain the highest level of productivity, the administrator should monitor performance and provide feedback.

According to Cheng et.al, the manner in which evaluation occurs has a great deal to do with the morale of individuals in the organization (Chaugh & Sahgal, 2007). They state that evaluation contributes to the productivity of the organization, builds the morale of members, causes systematic planning, and corrects errors that creep into the system. In addition, they make it very clear that evaluation of principals will overcome the sense of bias that now pervades many teacher evaluations (Manatt, 1981).

School administrators must do more than read the recent reports on excellence in education to improve their schools. To become a productive instructional leader, the principal must translate the wealth of research on school excellence into ongoing, school-based development programs that will help teachers deliver classroom instruction that increases student academic achievement (Doggett, 1987). Instructional leaders must exhibit knowledge of learning theory, instructional methods and research. Without a working knowledge of learning theory and research, the principal will be limited in generating discussion among teachers about the art of good teaching. Getting the teachers to help their students appreciate the real value and purpose behind their learning will help the student understand why school is relevant. This will, in turn,

motivate students to become actively involved with the teacher in pursuing learning objectives (Doggett, 1987).

Doggett (1987) stated that instructional leaders need to be visible and observe classes on a daily basis. One of the most important administrative components for promoting school-based staff development among teachers is the quality and quantity of classroom visitations. Yet this may be the least-practiced behavior in today's school setting. Too much paperwork, too many meetings, too many teachers, and not enough time are reasons principals often cite for not visiting and evaluating teachers (Doggett, 1987). Nevertheless, the two actual main obstacles are poor time management and a principal's low self-confidence regarding his or her skills and knowledge about teacher observation and analysis. Doggett concluded that those principals who do a good job of evaluating teachers are visible principals.

Principals should also facilitate positive reinforcement among teachers and students. Every school needs a program for recognizing teacher excellence, and although funds may not be available for financial rewards, the principal can still do much to provide this needed recognition (Doggett, 1987). Praising people in an honest, concrete fashion can be contagious, and giving praise can be as fulfilling as receiving it, particularly when the recipient thanks a teacher who took the time to give the praise.

Effective Mentoring of Administrators

The decision to become a principal actually begins before anyone starts formal training. Any pre-service preparation intended to produce leaders who are able and willing to assume responsibilities for guiding schools must be based on 'qualities that are best measured by past leadership behaviors' and the 'demonstration of the ability to respond to situations that require leadership behaviors' (Zheng & Carpenter-Hubin, 1999). Thus, the identification of prospective

principals by committed leadership mentors within the context of K-12 schools is a key component in the process of transforming teachers into principals (Browne-Ferrigno & Muth, 2006).

Schools and districts play a critical role in leadership development. Districts must continuously evaluate their overall leadership needs. Districts should recruit people who will make strong administrators and provide them with opportunities to learn about and take on new administrative tasks. It is primarily through the confidence and/or credibility built during experience that prospective administrators learn they might contribute as principals and then become committed to solid administrative practices.

Several field-based learning opportunities for prospective principals have been implemented at minimal costs to districts (Browne-Ferrigno & Muth, 2005). These field-based opportunities draw heavily on applied settings while integrating formal and practice knowledge with skill acquisition and dispositional development. These programs can also provide schools and districts with transitional plans to help ease the shortage of school administrators and ensure that the new school leaders are fully ready to accept and pursue administrative responsibilities as they complete their formal preparation. By recognizing the many oft-cited hindrances, most particularly cost, to providing full-time administrative internships for prospective principals, administrators can develop recommendations to help overcome these perceived obstacles.

In Lynch's (1990) research, there is an assumption that school administration is a separate career from teaching, not just an extension of it. Thus, entry into school administration requires a resocialization process. Career socialization for school administrators is, in general, characterized by informality, ambiguity and role conflict (Lynch, 1990). Similarly, women in other types of management face career conflicts that range from total dedication to the job at one

end of the spectrum to maintaining careful boundaries between career and family at the other end, with neither extreme being acceptable in the male corporate culture (Lynch, 1990), and this is also true for women in school administration.

As the work of F. Ortiz illustrates the structural barriers approach to looking at women's advancement. Ortiz views women's advancement as a problem of mobility. There are, according to Ortiz, three types of boundaries that must be crossed. First, there are the hierarchical boundaries that separate various levels in the school organization. These levels are differentiated by formal requirements such as degrees and certifications. Secondly, functional boundaries separate different departments of the school system from one another, such as elementary and secondary principals (Lynch, 1990). Finally, the inclusion of boundaries differentiates individuals by their positions within their organization, relative to the center of power. The third boundary is the most difficult to cross, since bridging it involves negotiating informal processes, a much more difficult task than crossing the formal processes. Advancement, therefore, can be described as a matter of crossing many kinds of boundaries, from the periphery of the organization to the center, from the bottom of the hierarchy to the top. In this interpretation, the biggest problems for women are not the formal, tangible barriers like education or certification, but the intangible, informal ones that require an aspirant to be accepted as "one of us" by those already at the apex of the organization (Lynch, 1990).

Much of the literature on women who have succeeded in administration also focuses on positive factors like family support and encouragement; advanced level graduate study, particularly at the doctoral level; above-average communication and interpersonal skills; and mentoring and networking relationships (Gill, 1993). According to Gill (1993), other research focuses on those factors identified as barriers that keep women from obtaining positions in

educational administration. These factors include poor self-image; lack of self-confidence; lack of aspiration or motivation; lack of support and encouragement; lack of preparation or experience; and the effects of socialization and sex discrimination in hiring practices. Professional socialization also played a key role in determining whether women obtained administrative positions (Gill, 1993).

In today's administrative landscape, relatively few principals have participated in any type of formal mentoring programs as part of their leadership training. A 1998 survey indicated that few districts had a formal induction or mentoring program for new principals. However, when one talks to those principals who have been mentored, the response is usually positive (Educational Alliance, 2003). Those who took part in successful internships praised mentoring as a means for providing aspiring principals with a realistic view of the position and for better preparing them to do the job well.

There is evidence, according to Collins and Pearce (2006), that access to professional mentoring is particularly important for women in senior administrative and management positions and that it helps women succeed and become socialized into administrative positions. While the evidence in Collins and Pearce's research (2006) suggests that men tend to be mentored more often than women, particularly those men in a more senior role, the impact of a female mentor on her female protégée can have a profound effect on her career. Alternatively, a lack of access to mentoring provides a significant barrier to women's advancement. At the senior level, there are increasingly more male mentors than female, presumably because there are fewer women operating in senior management positions. The support provided by senior women for their junior protégées is therefore particularly significant (Collins & Pearce, 2006).

The nature of the relationship between mentor and mentee is a crucial factor influencing the success of mentoring relationships. Informal mentoring arrangements that arise spontaneously and are self-directed, unlike the more institutionalized formal mentoring arrangements, can be more beneficial for mentees then formal arrangements.

Effective models of mentoring often highlight the importance of the mentor's interpersonal qualities, and stress the importance of caring, nurturing, mutuality, and friendship in productive mentoring relationships (Collins & Pearce, 2006). However, the benefits of a mentoring relationship are reduced when the mentor and mentee are too hierarchically distant in the organization, experience and expertise. Therefore, it is suggested that mentoring is much more successful when mentees have easy, close access to their mentor, in order for productive relationships to develop and for effective learning to take place.

Comparatively, Blackhurst examine the barriers that confront new school principals. Although this has been discussed at great length in educational literature, more attention has recently been paid to how principals actually become inducted or socialized into their new roles and cultures. Blackhurst (2000) stated that whether or not new principals are going to meet the challenges before them depends on how well they are socialized into the culture and contexts of their principalship. The socialization of new principals can be defined in many ways. For example, individuals who selectively acquire the knowledge and skills needed to function effectively in the role of school leader (Blackhurst, 2000). Research has shown that principals experience different patterns of socialization and that the district in which they work vastly influences the nature of those experiences.

Individuals engaged in leadership training need the opportunity to develop administrative skills through hands-on learning. A key element in the transformative process of becoming a

principal is having the opportunity to apply newly acquired knowledge of professional practice during carefully developed and monitored internships (Browne-Ferrigno, 2003).

As with any new position, there is an abrupt shift in work responsibilities and tasks. N one study conducted by Loder and Spillane(2003), all the principal's that were interviewed had at one time or another spent time in intermediate administrative roles before stepping into the principal position. Intermediate roles like assistant principal helped to prepare individuals for tasks they would be responsible for as principals, such as scheduling, ordering supplies and doing the Positions like Assistant Principal's provided the necessary tasks like scheduling and paperwork helped make the transition smoother. Even with prior administrative experiences, they could not always prepare women for some of the responsibilities and demands associated with being a principal. By becoming a principal, men and women found that they assumed additional responsibilities and demands like managing facilities and the budget (Loder & Spillane, 2003). Often the focus on managerial tasks hindered them from concentrating on instructional issues, a role that is consistent with their roles as teachers.

As principal's, women in low income schools and districts often target external resources to help run extra programs like after-school activities, student internships and other incentives used for prizes (Loder & Spillane, 2003). This can be extremely valuable when asking for much needed funds from the community at the school level.

Making the shift from the classroom to administration often proves traumatic for women who have enjoyed the intimacy of the classroom. Difficult in the sense that some women who enjoy getting to know the students personally as in the classroom feel that they lose that when they transition. It was also found that women administrators felt that they compartmentalized

relationships with students, especially when they became increasingly more responsible for school –wide discipline (Loder & Spillane, 2003).

According to Irby and Brown (1998), female principals reported that their relationships with teachers also changed when they became administrators. As the women became school based leaders, they were no longer viewed as colleagues, but as leaders who were responsible for the hiring/firing and evaluating of teachers (Loder & Spillane, 2003). Consequently, some women were viewed as incompatible with teachers after they crossed over to 'the other side."

Loder and Spillane (2003) also stated that becoming a principal resulted in dramatic changes in the professional lives of women. The role of becoming an administrator also required women to assume new roles as partners with varying, and, at times, indistinguishable degrees of influence within their new roles. As teachers, they had both internal and external drive expectations to be attentive to their students. Loder and Spillane (2003) found that these changes were especially difficult for women who generally used maternal metaphors to describe their relationships with the students. In order to alleviate any conflict, many female administrators attempted to 'retain a teacher's perspective'. This strategy included viewing their schools as classrooms, and reclaiming to a certain extent to their teaching practice and stay connected to students (Loder & Spillane, 2003).

In their research, Irby and Brown stated that women are likely to be more serious about their work, more satisfied and self-confident when there are other women in similar positions. Women also tended to view themselves differently when there are other female administrators in an organization. Support groups for women administrators were found to be crucial for their success (Irby & Brown, 1998). Without such support groups, female leader may have limited

opportunities to interact with women colleagues and limited access to women who may effectively serve as mentors, and role models.

Any analysis of the situation that both women and men face as leaders provides a rationale for the differences and similarities between male and female administrators. From the perspective of social role theory of gender differences and similarities, begins with the principle that leadership roles, like other organizational roles, are an influential on leaders' behavior. Additionally, leaders expectations tend to be based on people's categorization of male and female (Eagly, 2001). These expectations do tend to constitute gender roles, which are the shared beliefs that apply to individuals, based on their socially identified gender.

The social role argument states that leadership roles constrain behavior such that the differences are minimal among the inhabitants of the same leadership role. Not only do gender roles spill over to the work settings, but also the leaders' gender identities also constrain their behaviors in a direction that is consistent with their gender role (Eagly, 2001). In addition, the female role is more likely to be incongruent with leader roles than is the male gender role, producing a greater potential for prejudice against female leaders. This type of prejudice tends to produce negative sanctions that can affect other leaders' behavior.

Researchers like Borisoff, have noted other covert forms of sex discrimination against women, which include a lack of support, encouragement and counseling. The lack of formal preparation and the lack of administrative learning experiences have put women at a disadvantage (Borisoff, 1997). Women, more than men, reported a lack of financing as an obstacle to continuing administrative study. In addition, the scarcity of sponsors or mentors is a concern for women because white males traditionally promote other white males. Networking in the current administrative setting is prohibitive, as well. Unlike in the last few years, according to

Borisoff, the development of skills associated with aspiring administrators who have been mentored has grown (Borisoff, 1997). The use of mentors to assist present and future leaders is a powerful tool that can be used to bring about more effective school practice. Mentoring programs have a tremendous potential in all school settings. Structured mentorship programs may be seen as effective strategies to help women and minorities – groups that have few existing support networks to help them find career success (Daresh, 2004).

As should now be clear from the extent of research cited, mentoring is an important tool for preparing qualified principals who can perform effectively in a school setting. In educational literature, there is widespread agreement about the importance of these acting principals as a critical influence in preparing new principals for the principalship (Daresh, 2004). Mentor programs are not new to the educational arena. The use of veteran teachers and leaders as mentors to socialize beginning principals is a common practice in the United States. Within the last 10 to 15 years, more than 20 states have required all beginning principals to engage in formal induction programs of one kind or another, in other words, in a mentoring program.

Certain behaviors predict whether existing principals will make good mentors for new principals. For example, characteristics that mentors should have include: demonstrating leadership qualities, communicating well with others, and being able to think outside the box (Daresh & Playko, 1990). A mentoring program plays a significant role in developing leaders when mentors understand how important it is for mentees to be engaged in ways that enable them to lead. In other words, principals who model good leadership behaviors tend to be effective mentors. Thus, for a mentor program to be effective, it is critical that aspiring principals are able to recognize appropriate leader behavior.

It has been demonstrated in several studies by Weber, Feldman, and Poling (1981) that it is possible for a woman to advance into an administrative career without a mentor. However, a mentor can be helpful, and can significantly advance the timetable for entering the administrative ranks (Weber, Feldman, & Poling, 1981). Part of the role that mentors, teachers, spouses, and others played in the career development of the principals profiled by Weber, Feldman, and Poling was that of helping each of them to visualize themselves in administrative roles.

Sometimes mentoring programs are created without acknowledging the conservative bias of mentoring, in which the veteran passes on the learning to the newcomer (Crow, 2006). Although mentoring can be an important and effective tool for socializing new principals, it must be considered in the context of a complex society. A variety of trained mentors should be available who can provide experiences with diverse students in a range of settings, and who can encourage innovative, culturally sensitive leadership practices. This would be particularly influential and effective for beginning principals.

For women to succeed in acquiring administrative positions in education, according to Whitaker and Lane (1990), mentoring must occur. Principals are particularly well-positioned in the educational hierarchy to assist administrative aspirants. As mentors, principals can even screen the pool of potential candidates and encourage selected individuals to enter the administrative career ladder (Whitaker & Lane, 1990).

Two barriers to successful mentoring programs have been consistently identified in previous literature on the subject. The first is the scarcity of women who occupy appropriate positions in administration to become mentors. Secondly, cross mentoring, when it does occur between male mentors and female protégées, is frequently considered to be of reduced value or importance because of sex role attitude (Whitaker & Lane, 1990). Therefore, women who are

currently in administration must redouble their efforts to mentor other females who wish to enter the administrative ranks.

Whitaker and Lane conclude that women in education are subject to biased social attitudes regarding performance. These social attitudes describe women as "too emotional, not task-oriented enough, too dependent on feedback and evaluations of others, and lacking independence." Clearly, principals who believe this will not readily identify women as potential candidates for administration, especially at the secondary level (Whitaker & Lane, 1990). Even male mentors who support females for the principalships often show a bias against females pursuing secondary administrative positions.

Although increasing the participation of women in district-based aspiring leaders programs will not necessarily produce greater equity, and although there will still be many hurdles left to be address, it nonetheless provides a step in the right direction. Mentoring in educational administration is an area open to further study and where productive changes can be made for the benefit of both men and women who aspire to school leadership positions (Sherman, 2005).

Socialization of Administrators

Any successful socialization or culturalization of principals requires new types of leadership support in schools. What is equally important is how principals interact within school cultures. If the principal and organization can communicate their mutual beliefs and values, then the transition process can be smoother. Understanding transitions also offers new insights into the problem of principal turnover.

Personal and family constraints also present barriers to women who decide to make the transition into administrative positions. Because women have been socialized to experience

achievement and satisfaction vicariously by functioning in a supportive capacity, they often resolve conflicts among family responsibilities, career aspirations, and the perceived characteristics of leadership before attaining their own career goals (Norman, 2003). Leadership positions, such as jobs in educational administration, are sometimes still viewed as incompatible with the female role as a whole. Thus, a woman must choose between an "acceptable" and "unacceptable" female job. However, even if she decides to teach, she is still subject to potential conflict because of the supplementary aspects of a teaching career for women (Norman, 2003).

A major component of any succession process is socialization, where attention is drawn to the aspiring leader and his or her successful socialization. Socialization involves a complex set of human relationships that interact in many ways, and with any socialization process that occurs within the educational setting, there will be an exchange of ideas and culture within the school environment. The socialization of the administrators to the profession or occupation of school administration begins in training or preparation programs (Normore, 2003)

The development and implementation of administrator training programs as a form of professional development for school administrators should help administrators fit into the social system of a school in both a professional and organizational capacity (Norman, 2003). If training programs are not meeting the needs of school administrators, it would seem appropriate that school boards establish better connection between their current training programs and their program expectations. School administrators need to receive ongoing professional development, providing strong impetus to improve existing programs. School boards, therefore, ought to examine more closely the most appropriate training models and experiences for aspiring and practicing school leaders (Normore, 2003). School boards should rethink the content, delivery and outcomes of administration participation programs as they currently exist. Normore (2003)

also states that school boards must ensure that upcoming and practicing administrators have both professional and organizational socialization opportunities.

In the administrative structure of the school system, there are two types of socialization processes that are always at the forefront for administrators: the professionalization and organizational of socialization. The socialization may range from both formal and explicit influences, such as carefully planned formal training programs or working with a mentor, to informal and implicit influences, including unplanned, on-the-job experiences (Normore, 2003).

Professional socialization generally tends to begin in the early stages phase of a school leader's educational career and continues into early job growth and their ongoing development. Professional socialization is an interactive process used to gain knowledge, skills and behaviors needed to participate as a member of a profession (Normore, 2003). It is a dynamic developmental process through which values and norms of the profession are internalized and a professional identity is gained. According to Normore (2003), socialization requires collaboration and mentoring by an experienced professional who will serve as a guide to the new administrator.

Organizational socialization begins upon appointment and is specific to the educational context. Each school has a particular context requiring understanding and integration of a complex array of people, policies, processes and priorities. Researchers like Normore assert that the need to fit into the immediate work environment makes organizational socialization more salient and immediate than the experiences that precede it, no matter how carefully they have been organized (Normore, 2003). Organizational norms consequently tend to replace those learned during professional socialization. School administrators in schools, consequently, have an interdependent relationship with others who work there. Or, in other words, the school

administrator has formal leadership power but depends on those in the school for the power of the group to act.

Socialization of a new or aspiring principal can be viewed as an all encompassing processes by which an individual selectively acquires the knowledge and skills and needed to perform effectively in the role of school leader. According to Shakeshaft, studies show that individuals who have had several schools-based experiences prior to assuming the principal role, such as teachers, counselors, assistant principals and other on-the-job leadership training, were more easily socialized into new roles as school leaders (Aiken, 2002). These studies have also determined that principals experience different patterns of socialization and that the district in which they work vastly influences the nature of the experiences. Nevertheless, there have been some important variations in the socialization experiences of women seeking positions as school principals. Some have been influenced by the different stages they've passed through and how they were then supported in different degrees. Others are more influenced by the personal and social context in which they find themselves and by how their own set of values, beliefs, and aspirations influence—and are influenced by—the norms, values and belief structures of organization members (Aiken, 2002).

Transitioning from the Classroom to Administration

The transition from being a teacher to becoming an administrator constitutes a movement from a private role to a public and highly professional role. Although teaching usually involves some type of collaborative effort with other instructors, administrators and parents, being a teacher can entail working directly with students in an intimate space like the classroom, even if they have become teacher leaders (Loder & Spillane, 2003). For the most part, teachers tend to spend much of their time in the classroom working closely with their students.

In contrast, becoming a principal often marks a distinct and abrupt change in perspective, expected behavior. This transition typically results in a divestiture from the role of a teacher to the new role of administrator (Loder & Spillane, 2003). Becoming a principal requires adopting a broader perspective, and readjusting relationships with role partners (e.g. students and teachers). It may also mean having to answer to others in the district and community.

A school based lead is mostly concerned with the school as a whole, rather than just her own classroom. Furthermore, the school based leader is considered to be the school's official representative, this role typically extends beyond the school. School based leader tend to interact more with parents, superintendents, and the local school community more than teachers do (Loder & Spillane, 2003). School based leaders also lose the autonomy and the privacy that they had in the classroom. While teachers primarily teach and deal with individual classroom tasks, the principals assume more challenging work tasks, which derive from managerial and political functions that are incumbent on the position (Lee, Smith, & Cioci, 1993). Managerial functions involve maintaining current organizational arrangements, for example, tasks related to keeping the school running on a daily basis (Loder & Spillane, 2003). Principals tend to spend a considerable amount of time on managerial tasks such as paperwork, budgeting and dealing with district administration. Some studies have documented a common feeling among principals that they spend too much time on managerial tasks at the expense of leadership tasks.

Becoming a principal can also mark an abrupt shift in existing work relationships. Principals are considered middle managers who are both subordinate to bosses while having authority over teachers. Their relationship with students also changes dramatically (Loder, 2003). Principals spend considerably less time with the students than they did as teachers. Further, the relationship between students and principal may decline because they are charged with

disciplining students while also working carefully with the parents and community. The principals' increased accountability to parents comes in the wake of such developments as the 1988 Chicago School Reform Act. Which gave parents and local community residents the authority to hire and fire principals and also to collaborate with them on school planning and budgeting (Loder & Spillane, 2003)?

The transition to the principalship requires women to trade their sphere of influence from the intimate, private domain of their classroom to the large, public domain of the school. As teachers, the nature of their work revolves around the classroom (Loder & Spillane, 2003). The relatively private space of the classroom allows women to form close relationships with their students. In the classroom, they tend to have considerable autonomy in how they work with students, organize their classroom space and present their lesson plans.

In conclusion, becoming a school principal is a transformative process, a predictable career pattern for many individuals within the field of education, especially women, who seek greater responsibility and organizational mobility. Changing educational careers requires an individual to relinquish the comfort and confidence of a known role – such as being a teacher and experience the discomfort and uncertainty of a new, unknown role - being a principal (Browne-Ferrigno, 2003). The making of a principal is an intricate process of learning and reflection that requires socialization into a new community of practice and assumption of a new role identity. The transition requires a careful balance of knowledge development through classroom learning activities and skills development through situated learning activities guided by qualified professionals. A teacher becomes a principal when the individual's attributes or capabilities and the organization's efforts successfully merge (Browne-Ferrigno, 2003).

Individuals engaged in leadership training need opportunities to develop administrative skills through active learning activities. According to researchers, effective preparation programs are characterized by significant coherence in curriculum, pedagogy, structure, and staffing, in which the experiential component is viewed as the core, with classroom-delivered curriculum content designed to support and make meaning of the experiential component (Browne-Ferrgino, 2003). Thus a key element in the transformative process of becoming a principal is having the opportunity to apply newly acquired knowledge to professional practice during carefully developed and monitored internship experiences.

Female Perceptions of Leadership

The larger question of how gender issues affect the power and control structure in a school organization has attracted little attention in recent years. The Carnegie Commission on Teaching as a Profession (1986) called for teacher empowerment as a major component in the reform of schools across the country. Conventional thinking would connect the empowerment of teachers with the leadership of their principals (Lee, Smith, & Cioci, n.d.). There is a social dynamic in the development and distribution of leadership and power in schools, however, and these elements do emerge in a gender-neutral environment. Not only is the gender leader of critical importance; so is the gender follower.

A key factor in the perception of female administrators is the male teacher. Male teachers' rate female leadership significantly lowers than their female counterparts, and yet their reports of staff influence, locus of control, and self-efficacy increase under women's leadership (Lee, Smith, & Cioci, n.d.). An explanation of this may be the unfamiliarity of the leadership situation, or that those women do not correspond to the "ideal" conception of leadership that the teaching profession has come to expect. The participatory management style of women may

threaten the autonomy that teachers (especially male teachers) have come to value as an integral part of their jobs. Research that has explored why women do not achieve promotion in schools has uncovered various explanations to account for the low representation of women in leadership positions in education. Once women move outside of the classroom, they find the masculine culture of educational administration hierarchies is firmly entrenched (Limerick & Anderson, 1999).

Women have struggled against a masculine form of leadership for many years. Gender identity has been constructed along with typecasting in today's society (Christman & McClellan, 2007). In terms of securing their positions, women administrators fight the socially constructed norms of leadership. These norms put women at odds with their own gender. Women, for the sake of leadership resiliency, must present themselves as competent leaders who can lead their schools into the future.

Summary

This review outlines the literature regarding the nature of female administrators' leadership experiences. However, there is relatively little research about female principals. Female leaders, like male leaders, can be complex and multidimensional and the existing analysis of their under representation, sex roles or leadership styles is partial, at best. Additionally, there is insufficient analysis acknowledging the intersection of gender and educational organizations. While new research in educational administration is becoming increasingly detailed and defined, it is clear that a specific study of the nature of the experiences of female principals in a male-dominated arena also merits attention. The study that the author is hereby proposing would add to this body of literature.

CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY

Introduction

This research is designed to explore the nature of the experiences of two female administrators and their insights into school leadership. A balanced approach to district training involves the implementation of performance assessment, opportunities for mentoring and improving the socialization process, and periodic monitoring of women administrators. The purpose of the following chapter is to provide a summary of the choice of research design, definitions of the setting and participants, the data collections methods, and the analysis of the resulting data. The perceptions of the two female administrators on their transition from the classroom to administration will be explored through a survey and followed up by individual interviews.

Statement of the Problem

It is not known how and to what extent female teachers perceives the potential challenges of becoming a principal, and how those perceptions change as they make the move from the classroom to the principal's office. This transition from being a teacher to becoming an educational leader requires a careful balance of knowledge development through classroom learning activities and skill development that is guided by qualified professionals (Browne-Ferrigno, 2003). School districts and aspiring administrators need to better understand the entire process of role socialization within the present educational context. By better understanding what skills are needed, women will be more prepared to effectively run a school.

Purpose of the Study

As the cited research has shown, a new principal's transitional period is critical in determining her initial success as a leader, therefore it is important for administrators and policymakers to implement current research in the mentoring and assistance programs. This study will define the subjects' perceived challenges and barriers during the transitional period and how those perceptions were altered as they left teaching to become principals.

Research Questions

The following research questions reflected the direction of the research and the review of literature:

1. What challenges and barriers do women face in their journeys to becoming effective school-based leaders?

2. How do women principals perceive their overall leadership experiences within their districts?

3. How do female leaders' individual perceptions of their jobs change during the transition from being a teacher to becoming a school-based administrator?

4. What is the nature of leadership experience of female school administrators?

Research Design

By using a case study approach, the researcher will be able to gain a more accurate account of teacher perceptions, practices and the quality of the training programs. This study will examine district transitioning programs and identify the essential components that might prove valuable when creating future transition programs. It is expected that this study will validate the generally accepted transition model, which will advocate change through community

involvement, instructional beliefs, program design, cultural diversity, and district evaluation of all female administrators.

The researcher wishes to broaden the existing knowledge base by adding to the literature about female administrators. First, the study will provide insight into the existing leadership experiences of female principals as experienced in their specific school settings and social constructs. In addition, the research will seek to identify and address professional and personal challenges that are unique to women who are transitioning from the teaching role to an administrative role. Finally, the study will consider existing mentoring programs and evaluate which are most effective and why, in hopes that future programs will be designed with the researcher's findings in mind.

Panel of Experts

The researcher submitted both the interview and survey questions to a committee of experts. They were chosen for their experiences in educational administration. Since the interview and survey questions had never been used prior to this study, the committee was selected to determine if the questions were appropriate for the study. The questions have been revised so that they are understood and accepted by the participants.

Sampling Design

The researcher interviewed two women who have made the transition from teacher to administrator, and who represent both the traditional school setting and the online setting. This study will also explore what motivates these two women in their careers and how they made their transition from teaching to administration.

Individual Participants

The unit of analysis for this study will be creating case studies of two female administrators. Each of the selected administrators meets the following criteria:

- 1. Is female.
- 2. Serves as a school administrator.
- 3. Has undergone the transition from the classroom to administration and acquired the skills necessary for school leadership.

Interview

The purpose of the interviews is to gain qualitative data from those who have undergone the experience of becoming first-time female assistant principal or principal. To better understand the experience and perspective of each of these administrators, the researcher will conducted individual interviews at a local public library. Each interview has been audio taped and transcribed. Participants were selected from a group of acquaintances who gave their consent to be interviewed. No personal information has been shared with others.

Validity

Validity refers to the accuracy of the measurements and is based upon the judgment of the researcher. To test the validity of the interview questions, this researcher submitted the questions to a panel of experts. The panel of experts provided feedback and guidance on the interview. Field notes relating to each question were taken during the interview process.

Data Collection

Data was collected over a six week period. Two school leaders took part in a thirty-two question interview. The initial collection of background information about the participants' education and professional experience was gathered from this questionnaire. The

second method of gathering information was through individual interviews with the school administrators. Field notes were taken during the interview. The third method of data collection was transcribing the recorded interviews. Both participants had access to the transcriptions to clarify or add any information.

Data Collection Procedures

Qualitative data was collected through interviews with the participants. The purpose of the interviews was to gain data from the two women who have undergone the process of becoming school administrators. Each interview was audio taped and transcribed. Participants were a superintendent from a traditional school and the other was a principal from an online school. No personal information was shared and the participants were given the opportunity to review the transcriptions before publishing. Both interviews were held at a local public library.

Ethical Considerations

The researcher emailed letters to the participants asking for their informed consent. Both participants in the study were assured of privacy and anonymity. The nature of the research was fully explained in the consent form. It clearly delineated that participation was voluntary and that participants could decline to participate. By completing, signing and returning the consent form, the participants gave their informed consent.

The administrators were then asked to participate in an interview. An identifying number was assigned to each survey and interview to ensure confidentiality. The researcher did not infringe on the rights of the participants. To minimize the fear of risk, each subject was assured that no one, other than specified colleagues and professors with whom the researcher discusses results and conclusions would have access to the results, unless given prior permission to do so; all identities of the subjects have been kept confidential throughout the entire study.

Limitations

This study focused on issues faced by study participants. The views of the participants are not reflective of all female administrators across the country. There are probable issues and concerns that the interviews did not address. In addition, the participants may not have been completely honest or forthcoming in their answers.

Summary

This chapter was designed to describe the methodology and techniques used to gather the necessary data for this research. It includes the design of the two case studies, the criteria used to select the participants and site for this research, and an explanation of the qualitative methods that were used to gather and analyze data.

CHAPTER 4: DATA COLLECTION, DATA ANALYSIS, AND SUMMARY

This case study investigates the perceptions of two female administrators about their rise from the classroom setting to an administrative setting. The purpose of this study is to identify the nature of these two female school administrators' leadership experiences. This study examines how the women perceive school leadership as they function within a school-based setting. By exploring these two female administrators' leadership experiences, the study addresses the question of what criteria are needed by other women who wish to become successful school leaders.

Data Collection

The data presented in this chapter came from recorded interviews with two female administrators, which took place on November 6, 2010. No follow-up interviews were scheduled but transcriptions were emailed to the participants, who then made revisions and sent the corrections back. The names of those interviewed for this report were not used, including the names of the schools and the districts. One interviewee is a female administrator from a traditional school, and the other is from an online school. Both women were interviewed, face to face, in a public library. Finally, in order to generate the categories and properties for the final data, the investigator read each transcript several times to identify similarities and trends among the participants' responses.

Properties and Categories

Each participant was interviewed at local public library. After each interview had taken place, the recorded interview was then transcribed to be used as data for this study, and after sifting through all the information, a system of categories and properties was developed. As a result, some underlying themes from the interview were identified.

When organizing the data, each theme was given a color code and name, which resulted in the use of mnemonics as a representation for the title of each category and property. For example, the category Challenges and Barriers is abbreviated as CB. As with any organizational process, the data involved needed to be arranged into the properties under each of the categories. Each category was given a color, while each property was double color-coded to identify the properties that related to their specific categories. A property like Understand and Relate is color coded red-blue to represent the category Challenges and Barriers, whose color is red. Through this process, the organizational procedure eased the process of identifying which properties are related to which categories. With each additional property that related to the selected category must contain the color selected as the support the transcriptions related to the dominant category. Once each of the categories had been identified, each received a definition. Each specific definition evolved from the interview notes and transcripts. When the categories and properties were defined, each property was supported by the appropriate transcription from the interview to provide support that evolved from the properties and categories. Support for the research questions came from each of the categories.

The following legend is a summary of the data that resulted from the interview transcriptions. The legend designates what each category and property has been defined as.

Legend of Categories and Properties

Category1: Challenges and Barriers (CB) Red

Definition: The ability to meet and overcome any difficulties that can arise in educational administration.

Property: Understand and relate to a variety of obstacles that can shape effective school-based leadership. (UR) –Blue-Red

Definition: The ability to perform the various duties and responsibilities related to the position.

Category2: Leadership Qualities (LQ) – Green

Definition: The qualities that any leader has developed and utilizes in their positions.

Property: Vision and assertiveness (VA) -Yellow-Green

Definition: The ability to create an obtainable vision and being able to implement that vision

Category3: Individual Perceptions (IP) - Orange

Definition: The ability to perceive one's role in their job

Property: Responsibilities (R) – Orange-Red

Definition: Any jobs not specifically outlined in the contract

Category4: Leadership Experience (LE) – Blue

Definition: The ability to communicate with both the community and staff.

Property: On-going beliefs (OB) – Blue-Green

Definition: Developing a set of defined beliefs and the communicating of those beliefs to the staff and community.

Data Analysis

Research Question 1:

What challenges and barriers do women teachers face in their journey to become effective school-based leaders?

Participant 1 stated that with any new job there is always a lack of self-confidence. When she started as an administrator thirty years ago the field was dominated by men and it seemed to be a closed society and a good old boys club. She found that was difficult to overcome and did not like it. She also stated that in the field of educational administration, it isn't who you know but what you know. Educational administration is a difficult political field, according to Participant 1, and she tries to avoid any unnecessary political issues.

The biggest influence in her choice to become an administrator was the salary involved. Participant 1 had a large family to support and needed to get a good paying job. In her old district, she was a regular teacher but had added responsibility that wasn't reflected in her paycheck. She eventually went back to school and got her Master's degree in Educational Administration. Participant 1 also stated that she had the necessary experience for her job but not the education needed to get the higher salary.

In her previous district, Participant 1 stated that she had several positions assigned to her. Participant 1 stated that she was a regular teacher, resource director with a big case load, assistant principal at a middle school, and eventually ended up as a principal at an alternative high school. She felt that the district, to a certain extent, took advantage of her and her abilities. She also felt that she had little or no support while she was working in these various duties. Participant 1 she felt that her strong work ethic helped her through all her past and current positions.

Participant 1 went on to describe her leadership style as visionary. She firmly believed that the vision that she had established in her district would make it into a successful district. Participant 1 also stated that she experienced no barriers in settling into her new role as superintendent, due to the fact that she had had similar jobs in the past. She felt that the community perceived her very well, but also conceded that she had to work very hard to achieve that perception.

When Participant 2 started in education seven years ago, the number of female administrators was beginning to grow. As she started to take on more responsibility at her

school, she went back to school to get her Master's degree in Educational Administration. Participant 2 felt that educational administration was the route she wanted to go in her career, although she also said that educational administration can be very political in nature, and that she tries to avoid any political confrontations that can arise in her job.

Participant 2 feels that her leadership style is transformational. She gears her actions so that she increases the awareness of what her vision and beliefs are. Participant 2 also tries to be proactive in optimizing not just teacher performance, but also professional development within her school. She also believes that having open communication with her teachers is vital, and she communicates her goals and expectations to her staff via daily emails.

Participant 2 feels that she does get support from her superintendent. She also credits her strong work ethic in helping her move forward in her leadership. Participant 2 said that she hasn't really had any barriers in her move to becoming an administrator. Like Participant 1, Participant 2 also feels that the community perceives her well but that she has worked very hard to achieve that.

Category1: Challenges and Barriers (CB) Red

Definition: The ability to meet and overcome any difficulties that can arise.

Property: Understand and relate to a variety of obstacles that can shape effective school based leadership. (UR) –Blue-red.

Definition: The ability to perform the various duties and responsibilities related to the position. Category3: Individual Perceptions (IP) – orange.

Definition: The ability to perceive one's role in their job.

Property: Responsibilities (R) – orange-red

Definition: Any jobs not specifically outlined in the contract. Analysis of Category 1

Analysis of Category One

Category 1 directly relates to Research Question 1, which states: What challenges and barriers do women teachers face in their journey to becoming effective school-based leaders? This was supported by both participants, who believed that the individual challenges and barriers only helped define how they ran their perspective school and school district. The research indicates that their past jobs as teachers with extra responsibilities worked to build the necessary skills in their leadership roles.

Analysis of Category 3

Category 3 also relates to Question 1 through individual perceptions of school-based leaders. Since the participants felt their individual perceptions played a role in becoming an administrator, it was one of many key factors that helped them become leaders. The participants also commented that without going through and learning the different aspects of teaching, they would not have the perspective of what needed to be done to become a school-based leader.

Question 2:

How do women principals perceive their overall leadership qualities within their districts?

Participant 1 felt that having a core set of principles to work with was the key to running a district properly. Having a vision for how things would run and being very passionate about that vision was very important to her. She said that by being clear in that vision left no room for doubt amongst the staff on how the vision needed to be carried out. Also, she said, it is important to establish a set of beliefs that can be followed by all in the district. Participant 1 also stated that she makes it clear to the staff during staff development training how she is planning to carry out her beliefs and vision for the district. She also said that she expected all the staff to share in the

vision that she has set up for the district. She stated that she tries to hire teachers who agree with her vision and beliefs for the district and then uses that data-driven information to measure how the staff is doing and what the students are learning. Participant 1 said that once she has taught the staff on how she wants to run the district, they then can essentially run themselves with little guidance.

Participant 1 stated that an important quality for any successful women leaders is having a strong belief system in place, and the courage to move forward with any plan or program that needs to be implemented. She also stated that motivational author Steven R. Covey's basic tenets for successful male and female leaders are qualities that she has tried to incorporate into her leadership style. She felt that being assertive was essential to running a school or district. Participant 1said that she is not afraid to stand up for what she believes in or to move forward in the programs she wants to implement. She said that by listening to the staff and their ideas, she has created a better working environment. Participant 1 stated that she is currently mentoring a couple of female teachers and is encouraging her teaching staff to become teacher leaders. She has found that, through mentoring, other women can become empowered to successfully lead within their schools and districts.

Participant 2 stated that her strongest leadership qualities were a strong work ethic and an ability to keep a sense of independence while running her school. Like Participant 1, Participant 2 felt that having a clear vision and mission were vital to running a successful school. She also felt that clearly communicating with parents and staff provides for a strong structure in which the school can run. Participant 2 said she has a desire to succeed and that a strong leadership quality is what all female administrators should possess. She also felt that by being committed to continual learning, students and staff can go a long way to improve the school in areas that need

improvement. Finally, Participant 2 said that being an assertive leader that is willing to admit to mistakes are also key qualities.

Category2: Leadership Qualities (LQ) - green

Definition: The qualities that any leader developed and utilizes in their positions.

Property: Vision and assertiveness. (VA) – Yellow-green.

Definition: The ability to create an obtainable vision and being able to implement it within that vision.

Category3: Individual Perceptions (IP) – orange.

Definition: The ability to perceive one's role in their job.

Property: Responsibilities (R) – orange-red

Definition: Any added jobs not necessarily outlined in the contract.

Analysis of Category 2

Category 2 also addresses and supports question 2, which states, how do women principals perceive their overall leadership qualities within their districts? It addresses how the two female participants deal with both their jobs and personal transitions within the educational field. Both participants also address their individual qualities and category 2 provides that support. Also the participants took an active role in providing current and pertinent development to their staff so that they can then translate that information to the students and classroom.

Analysis of Category Three

Category 3 also helps in the support of question 2. It provides support in the fact that both women had clear visions and missions that they communicate that to their staffs. Both participants' individual perceptions of their jobs are also important in how their teachers see the running of the school and district. Once the staff has a clear understanding of the mission and

vision, the individual perceptions change and they can then become more empowered and take ownership in the school.

Question 3

How do a female leader's individual perceptions of her job change during the transition from being a teacher to becoming a school-based leader?

The biggest influence on Participant 1'sinfluence to becoming a school-based leader was the salary. Participant 1 stated that she had a large family to support and needed to get a job that could support all of them. Before becoming a superintendent, Participant 1 was a regular teacher with added responsibilities that wasn't reflected in her paycheck, she said. She eventually went back to school and got a Master's degree in Educational Administration. Participant 1 stated that she had the experience to be a school leader but lacked the education.

Participant 1's perceptions about her job changed when she had the responsibilities added to her teacher duties. At her old school she was the SPED Director, Assistant Principal over discipline, and a travelling teacher. Participant 1 felt that she gained her knowledge and expertise over the time she spent in those areas. She went on to suggest that any woman who wants to move into administration should be on various committees such as the curriculum committee, should facilitate new ideas for the school, and generally put her into a position to get noticed.

Before becoming a school leader, Participant 2 was also a teacher with added responsibilities, although she didn't have a big family to support. Participant 2 felt that in order to move forward with her career with becoming an administrator, the way to gain more experience was from being on various committees and doing other jobs. For example, she was a lead teacher in the English Department, was on the curriculum committee, and served as a class sponsor. Participant 2 also went back to school to get her Master's degree in Educational

Administration. While working on various committees, Participant 2 worked with other teachers and leaders and gained valuable knowledge from them. She felt that this was beneficial in her decision to become a school-based leader.

Participant 2 said that in order for her to grow as an educator, she felt that she needed to pursue various avenues and one of them was becoming a school-based leader. She also noted that if a woman wants to become an administrator, she needs to develop skills that will help her and others grow as well. Participant 2 said that networking with other female leaders and getting their perspectives on their jobs was also extremely beneficial. She felt any successful school leader needs a good role model, either male or female, who demonstrates crucial information on how to run a school and program well.

Category3: Individual Perceptions (IP) – orange

Definition: The ability to perceive one's role in their job.

Property: Responsibilities (R) – orange-red

Definition: Any added jobs not necessarily outlined in the contract.

Category4: Leadership Experience (LE) – blue

Definition: The ability to communicate with both the community and staff.

Property: On-going beliefs (OB) – blue-green

Definition: Developing a set of defined beliefs and the communicating of the beliefs to staff and community.

Analysis of Category 3

Category 3 helps support and address Question 3, which states: How do a female leader's individual perceptions of her job change during the transition from being a teacher to becoming a school-based leader? Participants 1 and 2's perceptions are based on the experiences they had

while they were teachers. The participants also felt that as they pursued their educations their perceptions about how to deal with unusual situations changed.

Analysis of Category 4

Category 4 also provides support for Question 3. Both participants in the study had been lead teachers at one point before becoming school-based leaders. They felt that growth helped them both personally and professionally to make better decisions on how things need to be run. In their experience, both Participants 1 and 2 said that mentoring modeled correct teaching strategies to help teachers be successful.

Research Question 4

What is the nature of the leadership experience of female school administrators?

Participant 1 found that the community's ignorance of school policies was frustrating. People in the community got angry at any changes that were being made but didn't come in and ask for clarification on these changes. The district is the only form of government in her community and so the parents tend to get suspicious of any government entity and governmental control, she said.

Participant 1 also stated that not being afraid to stand up for what you believe in and to move forward can go a long way with both the parents and community, and that her strong work ethic kept her going through all the issues that arose in running a school district. Participant 1 incorporated a Principal Based Leadership style based on Stephen R. Covey form of leadership. She stressed that being very clear in what you believe and what you want will help you in becoming a strong leader.

Participant 2 found, that unlike Participant 1, the community was very knowledgeable about school policy and other items associated with the school, and that the parents had a very hands-on approach to their children's education. Staff, teachers and parents all practice excellent communication, she said. Of course, there were times when a miscommunication had occurred and had negative effects, but were worked out satisfactorily. Participant 2 felt that the community, both online and outside the school, has accepted her but she still has to work hard to maintain that acceptance.

Category4: Leadership Experience (LE) – blue

Definition: The ability to communicate with both the community and staff.

Property: On-going beliefs (OB) – blue-green

Definition: Developing a set of defined beliefs and the communicating of that belief.

Analysis of Category 4

Category 4 helps support and address Question 4, which states: What is the nature of the leadership experience of female school administrators? Both participants said that any woman who wants to become an administrator needs to stand up for what she believes in and must have a vision in place so that when she assumes the role of a school-based leader, she can be prepared for the job. She also needs to be clear in how she wants the staff to perform, in order to ensure the students are successful.

Summary

In this case study, I investigated the leadership experiences of two female administrators, in an effort to determine the leadership assumptions that have been part of the careers of a female superintendent and a female online principal. After reviewing the material, it became clear that both administrators had similar experiences in obtaining their jobs. For example, both worked as regular teachers with added responsibilities and went on to pursue Master's degrees. The interviews also reveal that both participants have dealt with their different situations similarly, as well as in different ways.

CHAPTER 5: RESULTS, CONCLUSIONS, AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Findings

The study's findings, presented in this chapter, are a compilation of the thoughts, feelings and opinions of two female participants negotiating their roles as school administrators. Although a number of their comments revolve directly around their perceptions of their leadership style and education, their oral contributions are certainly not limited to their particular areas. They also spoke about what drove them to become administrators, from personal to professional concerns, and about what has helped them succeed in their career, among other things.

It is important to acknowledge that the findings presented in this chapter reflect the interpretations and constructions of a female researcher. They are also tainted with a certain level of subjectivity that any researcher brings to a qualitative study, particularly a female researcher who aspires to become a school-based leader in the future. Consequently, the findings and interpretations presented here are open to additional interpretations and meanings by others. Furthermore, it should also be noted that the findings presented here reflect the perceptions and opinions shared by the participants themselves, in their own words. The views of these women have not been compared against the expressed views of other individuals who interact with the participants regularly in their school or district contexts. They do, however, allow for analysis of common data or themes across the research settings, and specifically, among the two female participants in a similar leadership position. The findings in this research should serve as an additional contribution to, rather than a standard for, the complex world of educational administration. Thus, the purpose of this study is to understand how women make the transition from the classroom setting to an administrative setting.

Participants

As the profiles presented in Chapter 4 indicate, the two female participants in this study came from unique educational settings. Likewise, they each pursued unique paths to their current positions and were influenced in their positions by different individuals and circumstances. Each of the participants had several years of experience in the educational area. Participant One has spent most of her career as a superintendent, while Participant Two spent the majority of her time in the classroom before pursuing a job in administration. Both of the women in this study worked solely with male principals as assistant principals, prior to assuming their current roles as school leaders.

The Nature of the Experiences of Female Administrators

According to Hackney's research, female administrators lead quite differently from their male counterparts, but in the same manner women do feel the impact of the barriers that may keep them from going into key leadership roles. In order to ensure successful changes in certain areas of education like curriculum and instruction, schools and school districts are now beginning to realize the unique strengths of their women administrators. At this point in time, however, women still do not utilize their talents within their schools and school districts. It also has been shown that women administrators tend to interact more with students and teachers than their male counterparts.

The Societal Constructions

As with any leadership position, successful socialization or culturalization of schoolbased leaders requires a new type of leadership support in schools. What is also important with school cultures is how female administrators interact within the school culture. In addition, it was

discussed by the participants that communication of beliefs and visions can help the transition from the classroom to administration to run more smoothly. Not only do women have some problems socializing into their new positions, they may also have experience public constraints when transitioning, such as personal and familial constraints. The participant's responses reflect that women have been socialized to resolve conflicts amongst family responsibilities in a supportive capacity; they often find a balance between family and career goals.

Often, though, leadership positions such as educational leadership are still viewed as incompatible with the teacher positions. Both participants, however, felt that their positions did not conflict too much with their personal and family lives. The socialization of a new school administrator should be viewed as an encompassing process by which a female administrator acquires the knowledge, skills and disposition needed to perform effectively in her roles as a school-based leader. According to Shakeshaft, studies show that women who have had several school experiences prior to assuming an administrative role, such as teachers, counselors, assistant principals and other on-the-job leadership training, tend to be more easily socialized into their new roles as school leaders. Studies have also determined that female administrators experience different patterns of socialization and that the district in which they work vastly influences the nature of their experiences. Female administrators have also been influenced by the different stages they have passed through and how they were then supported in the different areas they went through, as well as by the personal and social context they find themselves also in and by their own set of values, beliefs and aspirations.

Administrator Preparation Programs

Although over half of advanced degrees in educational administration are awarded to females, few preparation programs offer gender and leadership courses, and general leadership

courses at the university level most often incorporate readings that reflect a bias. Both participants shared that they were exposed to literature from privileged points of view during their preparation. Similarly, the supporting literature included in preparation programs should reflect practice and leadership at all levels from varied, female viewpoints: elementary, middle, high school, and superintendency. Special attention should be paid to incorporating literature that includes the standpoints of the underrepresented in the areas where they are most underrepresented.

Likewise, these programs should introduce their students to underrepresented practitioners in the field who can serve as visiting lecturers and can share their viewpoints not only as leaders but as (in this case) female leaders. It may be difficult for women to share openly about the nature of their experiences while still practicing in the field, as silence remains a survival mechanism for them. Nevertheless, new research, like this study, for example, where the voices of female school leaders are heard loud and clear, can be shared with aspiring administrators to expose them to unique and varied leadership experiences, as well as views on leading. The issue is equity for women, not just numeric equity but equity in their inclusion in the discourse surrounding the field and its preparation of current and future leaders. Women beginning preparation programs should be exposed to varied information that addresses their unique positions and prepares them to be (female) leaders at varied levels. Men should likewise be exposed to these varied perspectives as well.

Recommendations for Further Research

This study has attempted to serve as a contribution to, rather than a standard for, the literature in the field of educational administration, through providing a forum to an underrepresented group of women serving in a male-dominated profession. It only provides a

glimpse into the nature of the experiences of two female school-based leaders negotiating their leadership roles in tandem with those roles and constructs socially imposed on them. The study has initiated a more focused discourse grounded in the language and experiences of women serving as school-based leaders. More research and investigation into the experiences of women leaders in school administration or those aspiring to school leadership positions at all levels is still necessary. To even remotely counter the dominant theories and perspectives with new perspectives or challenges from female points of view, additional studies are imperative.

Women of Diverse Backgrounds

Both of the women that participated in this study were Anglo. Although it is important to note that there is no universal experience among Anglo women in the field, it is even more crucial to recognize that there is no universal experience for all women across racial and ethnic groups. Hooks (1984), contends that race is more influential on women's experiences than gender. Studies that capture the language and experiences of women who grapple with both the intersections of race and gender and their roles as educational leaders could provide rich perspectives and understandings not possible in more monolithic studies of women still affiliated with the dominant culture. Banks (1995), Hooks (1990) and others point out that women are not a numerical minority like people of diverse racial or ethnic backgrounds. Their status of minority stems from their lack of access to power. Anglo women, like women of diverse backgrounds, do lack economic, social, and political power. However, in contrast to other women, Anglo women have access to membership in a privileged group and certain powers associated with that status. The potential for research focused on women of diverse backgrounds leading at the high school level is great, and this research need not only be conducted by persons of similar diverse backgrounds, just as women's experience need not only be studied by other women. Women and

persons of varied heritage have long studied traditional leadership theories and literature in the field stemming from a white, male-dominant perspective. It seems befitting that this trend be reversed, not only by other women and those representing diverse groups but also by scholars in the field from all backgrounds and experiences. Inquiry surrounds the manner in which women of diverse backgrounds grapple with the intersection of race and gender in their daily work, their approaches to overcoming dilemmas they face, particular lessons in perseverance that they have learned, ways in which they would like to see themselves reflected in the literature and field, and their general stories about what is needed to be successful as a leader pioneering in the field. Research into this matter could provide rich descriptions and alternative understandings still neglected by the field at this time. Indeed, scholars of all backgrounds could gain valuable insight from investigating the experiences and perspectives of women of diverse backgrounds either practicing in the field of educational administration or aspiring to do so.

Varied District Contexts

Although this study was designed around women serving in two different district settings (small and online districts), their experiences are highly contextual. The findings presented here may resonate with some readers, yet they may not necessarily be transferable to other settings. Additional studies that investigate several women across similar contexts (i.e. a group of women all serving in medium-sized suburban districts) may strengthen similar themes or at least provide insight into the perspectives of women across somewhat more comparable settings. Furthermore, the limited sample of this study requires that more investigation be done on women serving in high school principalships -- period. The varied portraits that participants from varied settings could provide will further contribute to our collective understanding of the worlds of those females underrepresented in the field.

This study analyzes women who are currently practicing in the field – those school-based administrators who currently operate within a system that is still riddled with stereotypes, discrimination and gender stratification. Additional follow-up research on these women a period of time after completion of the study could provide an interesting glimpse of how these participants have been affected by the first round of research and its impact on their later experiences as school-based leaders.

Summary

Based on a study of two female administrators, this chapter presented a summary of the research findings and conclusions, several implications for practice, and recommendations for further research in the field of educational administration. It likewise provided a brief review of the literature, study design and research questions. While acknowledging arguments that the predominant research on female educational leaders strictly focuses on their dilemmas and overlooks their contributions; this study has sought to expand our understandings of the nature of the experiences of female administrators by addressing both areas. The important intersection of gender and the role of the school leaders and the dilemmas that these women face in relation to that intersection are central to the study.

Moreover, the study's emphasis on the participants' perceptions and notions of leadership contribute to new and unconventional perspectives on leadership, as well. It could be argued that the study points to more questions and areas for further investigation than it does answers or conclusions. Although it does shed some initial light on the nature of the leadership experiences of female school administrators, much more study is needed in this area. Nevertheless, by informing educational research with the genuine voices of women serving as school-based leaders, it has attempted to widen the conversation on leadership in the field by including

alternative, differing perspectives often neglected in traditional research that supposes gender neutrality and/or that analyzes the experiences of high school leaders in general.

REFERENCES

- Aiken, J. (2002, Winter). The Socialization of New Principals: Another Perspective on Principal Retention. *Education Leadership Review*, *3*(1), 32-40.
- Barber, M. & Myerson, D. (2007). School Leadership Study Developing Successful Principals: The Gendering of School Leadership: Reconstruction the Principalship. *American Educational Research. Association, 40*(5), 36-47
- Beyer, B. & Ruhl-Smith, C. (1998). The Principal's Role in School Restructuring and Reform: An Examination of Self-Perceived Leadership Style. *The Journal of Leadership Studies*, 5(2), 120-126.
- Blackhurst, A. (2000). Effects of Mentoring on the Employment Experiences and Careers of Women Student Affairs Administrators. *NASPA Journal*. 37(4), 6-9.
- Blasé, J. & Blasé, J. (1999). Principals' Instructional Leadership and Teacher Development: Teacher Perspectives. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 35(3), 41-52.
- Borisoff, D. (1997). Strategies for Effective Mentoring and for Being Effectively Mentored. Baltimore, MD. Eastern Communication Association.
- Browne-Ferrigno, T. (2003). Becoming a Principal: Role Conception, Initial Socialization, Role-Identity, Transformation, And Purposeful Engagement. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 39(4), 32-35.
- Browne-Ferrigno, T. & Muth, R. (2006). Leadership Mentoring and Situated Learning: Catalysts for Principalship Readiness and Lifelong Mentoring. *Mentoring and Tutoring*, 14(3), 56-60.
- Casavant, M. & Cherkowski, S. (2001). Effective Leadership: Bringing Mentoring and Creativity to the Principalship. *NASSP Bulletin*, *88*(71), 72-79.
- Chaugh, S. & Sahgal P. (2007). Why Do Few Women Advance to Leadership Positions? *Global Business Review*, 8(357), 36-49.
- Christman, D & McClellan S. (2007, December). "Living on Barbed Wire": Resilient Women Administrators in Educational Leadership Programs. *Educational Administration Quarterly, 44*(2), 25-33.
- Clemens, J. (1994). Mentors for Women Entering Administration: A Program That Works. *NASSP Bulletin*, 78(42), 26-31.

- Cobillo, L. & Brown, M. (2003). Women into Educational Leadership and Management: International Differences? *Journal of Educational Administration*, 41(3), 9-15
- Collins, M. & Pearce, J. (2006). *Mentoring at a Distance: Education Women Leading Women*. Western Australian Department of Education and Training.
- Corcoran, S., Evans, W. & Schwab, G. (2002, August). Changing Labor Market: Opportunities for Women and the Quality of Teachers 1957-1992. *APPAM Conference*. Washington D.C.
- Crow, G. (2006). Complexity and the Beginning Principal in the United States: Perspectives on Socialization. *Journal of Educational Administration*, 44(4).
- Daresh, J. & Playko, M. (1990). Mentoring for Effective School Administration. Urban Education, 25 (43), 65-70.
- Daresh, J. (2004). Mentoring School Leaders: Professional Promise or Predicable Problems? *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 40(495), 83-90.
- Doggett, M. (1987). Staff Development: Eight Leadership Behaviors for Principals. *NASSP Bulletin*, 71(1), 4-12.
- Eagly, A. & Johannesen-Schmidt, J. (2001, June). The Leadership Styles of Women and Men. *Journal of Social Issues*.
- Eckman, E. (2004). Similarities and Differences in Role Conflict, Role Commitment and Job Satisfaction for Female and Male High School Principals. *Educational Administration Quarterly, 40*(366), 8-17.
- Educational Alliance, The. (2003). *Making the Case for Principal Mentoring*. Brown University.
- Funk, C. (2004, Spring). Outstanding Female Superintendents' Profiles in Leadership. *Advancing Women in Leadership Journal*, 15(2), 67-71.
- Geoller, K. (1995). Principal Leadership: The Female Component. *NASSP Bulletin*, 79(105), 23-35.
- Gill, B. (1993). Educators and Visionaries: Women in Educational Administration in New Brunswick. University of New Brunswick.
- Grambs, J. (2001). Women and Administration: Confrontational or Accommodation. *Theory Into Practice, XV* (4), 45-57.

- Greenfield, W. (1995). Toward a Theory of School Administration: The Centrality of Leadership. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 31(1), 65-73.
- Harris, S., Ballanger, J., & Leonard, J. (2004, August). Aspiring Principal Perceptions: Are Mentor Principals Modeling Standards-Based Leadership? *Mentoring and Tutoring*, 12(2), 12-22.
- Holtkamp, L. (2002, Winter). Crossing Borders: An Analysis of the Characteristics and Attributes of Female Principals. *Advancing Women in Leadership, 12*.
- Hoff, D. & Mitchell, S. (2008). In search of Leaders: Gender Factors in School Administration. *Advancing Women in Leadership Online Journal*, 28(3), 23-30.
- Howard, S. *Mentoring -Transforming School Cultures*. Retrieved on April 15, 2008. from www.aare.edu.au?99pap/how99257.htm.
- Hurley E. (2001). *Teacher pay 1940-2000: Losing Ground, Losing Status. Education Statistics.* National Education Association.
- Irby, B. & Brown, G. (1998, Winter). Exploratory Study Regarding the Status of Women's Educational Administrative Support Organizations. *Advancing Women in Leadership Journal*.
- Kyriakoussis, A. & Saiti, A. (2006). Under-Representation of Women in Public Primary School: The Experience of Greece. *International Electronic Journal for Leadership in Learning*, 10(5), 16-25.
- Lee, V., Smith, J., & Cioci, M. (no date). Teachers and Principals: Gender-Related Perceptions of Leadership and Power in Secondary Schools. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 15(153), 145-157.
- Lewis, E. & Butcher, J. (2003). *Why not Teaching? Senior Students Have Their Say*. Australian Catholic University.
- Limerick, B. & Anderson, C. (1999). Female Administrators and School-Based Management: New Models in an Era of Change? *Educational Management Administration Leadership*, 27(401), 89-101.
- Loder, T. (2003). Is a Principal Still a teacher? Role Discontinuity in the Lives of Women Administrators. *American Educational Research Association*. Chicago, IL.
- Loder, T. & Spillane, J. (2005). Is a Principal Still a Teacher? US Women Administrators: Accounts of Role Conflict and Role Discontinuity. *School Leadership and Management*, 25(3), 19-30.

- Logan, J. (1998). School Leadership of the 90s and Beyond: A Window of Opportunity for Women Educators. *Advancing Women. AWL Journal*, 1(3), 20-32.
- Lorte-Lussier, M. & Rinfret, N. (2005). Determinations of Objective and Subjective Success of Men and Women. *International Review of Administrative Sciences*, 71(607), 31-43.
- Luna, G. & Medina, C. (2006). Coming Full Circle: Mid-Career Women Leaving Administration and Returning to Faculty. Advancing Women in Leadership Online Journal, 21.
- Lynch, K-. (1990). *Women in School Administration: Overcoming the Barriers to Advancement*. WEEA Digest: Women in School Administration.
- McWhirter, E., Torres, D., & Rasheed, S. (1998). Assessing Barriers to Career Adjustment. *Journal of Career Adjustment*, 6(4). 6-19.
- Maher, K. *Gender-Related Stereotypes of Transformational and Transactional Leadership.* Retrieved from www.findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_m2294/is_n3-4_v37/ai_20119670/print printed on September 25, 2007.
- Manatt, D. (1981). Evaluating Administrative Personnel in School Systems. *Educational* Administration Quarterly, 17(113), 17-26.
- Marshall, Catherine. (1981, July). Organizational Policy and Women's Socialization in Administration. *Urban Education*, 16(205), 23-28.
- Montgomery, P. & Growe, R. (2003). Visionary Leaders by Design. Advancing Women in Leadership Journal.
- NCES. (2007). School Characteristics and Climate Contexts of Elementary and Secondary Education. NCES. United Stated Department of Education Washington D.C.
- Normore, A. (2003, January). Professional and Organizational Socialization Processes of School Administrators: A Literature Review. *Hawaii International Conference*.
- Ogawa, R. (2005, Fall). School Leadership. School Leadership News. 13.
- Rodman, B. (1987). For women and minorities: Hurdles on the Path to Leadership. *Education Week*.
- Schmidt, L. (1992). *Women in Educational Administration A Disappearing Construct*. Annual Conference of Women in Administration.
- Sherman, W. (2005). Preserving the Status Quo or Renegotiating Leadership: Women's Experiences with a District-Based Aspiring Leadership Program. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, *41*(707), 102-115.

- Smith, A. & Hale, R. (2002, Spring). *The View from the Female Principal's Desk. Advancing Women in Leadership Journal.*
- Tripses, J. (2004). Redefining the Voice of Women Administrators. *Advancing Women in Leadership*.
- Turner, B. A Female-Dominated Profession in the Male-Dominated Workforce of Higher Education: Set Against the Backdrop of the Handmaid's Tale. Retrieved August 31, 2008 from www.fsu.edu/~elps/hardee/papersummer02/turner.pdf.
- Weber, M., Feldman, Jean R., & Poling, E. (1981, January). Why Women are Underrepresented in Educational Administration. Educational Leadership. NASSP Bulletin, 76(41), 45-52.
- Whitaker, K. & Lane, K. (1990, November). What is a "Woman's Place" in Educational Administration? Educational Digest, 56(3), 52-64.
- Young, M. & McLeod, S. (2001). Flukes, Opportunities, and Planned Interventions: Factors Affecting Women's Decisions to Become School Administrators. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 32(462), 31-58.
- Zheng, H. & Carpenter-Hubin, J. (1999, April). *Exploring Gender Differences in America's School Administrator Workforce: Statistical Evidence from National Surveys*. Ohio State University.

APPENDIX INTERVIEW QUESTIONS

- 1. What are your strongest leadership qualities?
- 2. What are important qualities for successful women leaders in education?
- 3. What are the strong personal qualities that you posses which have helped you in your leadership position?
- 4. Describe the difficulties you have experienced as a female administrator?
- 5. What are the important life experiences you have had that influenced your choice to become an administrator?
- 6. Did this district previously employ you? If so, in what position/positions?
- 7. How did you find out about this job opening?
- 8. Was the position advertised to the general public within and outside of the district?
- 9. How are you evaluated?
- 10. How often are you evaluated?
- 11. Who evaluates you?
- 12. What is the race distribution of the students within you district?
- 13. Are your school board member former educators?
- 14. How long has each of these members been on the school board?
- 15. What is the gender and race distribution of your school board members?

- 16. Are you a native of the community or a surrounding community in which you work? If not where are you from?
- 17. Did the school board voted unanimously to appoint you as superintendent/principal? If not, how were the votes divided? (Appointed only)
- 18. Were your opponent's natives of the community in which they were seeking a superintendent/principal position?
- 19. What is your vision and mission for the district?
- 20. If you could change three things about the district, what would you change and why? (List and discuss in order of priority)
- 21. What barriers did you face and have to overcome in order to become superintendent/principal?
- 22. What are you doing to encourage females to become a district leader (superintendent/principal)?
- 23. How would you describe your leadership style?
- 24. What role did mentoring, networking, and role modeling play in your rise to becoming a superintendent/principal?
- 25. What avenues did you take to become a superintendent/principal?
- 26. What advice would you give to an aspiring superintendent/principal about gaining access to the superintendency or principalship?
- 27. What is the single most important factor that you think influenced your being hired as superintendent or principal?
- 28. Are/were there any personal or internal barriers that you encountered while pursuing or in your position as superintendent or principal? For example, obligations, self-confidence, assertiveness?

- 29. How do you think the community perceives you as a superintendent or principal?
- 30. Do you feel that being a female helped or interfered with your pursuit to becoming a superintendent or principal?
- 31. What is your degree level?
- 32. What do you see as the major reason or key component for your success or longevity?